City of York Counci	City	of	York	Counc	lic
---------------------	------	----	------	-------	-----

**Committee Minutes** 

MEETING RURAL WEST YORK WARD COMMITTEE

DATE 7 OCTOBER 2009

PRESENT COUNCILLORS GILLIES, HEALEY AND HUDSON

51 LOCAL RESIDENTS,

ADRIAN PHIPPS & CINDY BENTON,

NEIGHBOURHOOD MANAGEMENT UNIT, CYC LIZ LEVETT, STREET ENVIRONMENT SERVICE.

CYC

DAMON COPPERTHWAITE, DEVELOPMENT AND

TRANSPORT, CYC

PAUL THACKRAY, DEVELOPMENT AND

TRANSPORT, CYC

RUTH STEPHENSON, DEVELOPMENT AND

TRANSPORT, CYC

TONY CLARKE, DEVELOPMENT AND

TRANSPORT, CYC

SGT ANDY HAIGH, NORTH YORKSHIRE POLICE PC ANNA DANIELS, NORTH YORKSHIRE POLICE

PCSO NIGEL COLLEY, NORTH YORKSHIRE

**POLICE** 

# 1. **6.30PM SURGERY**

The Council's Highways team answered questions on the proposed park and ride schemes and provided a display of maps to answer the main questions raised during public consultation.

Elizabeth Levett, Head of Environmental Enforcement and Parking Services gave a display for the campaign to remind people that dropping cigarette ends is an offence, carrying a £75 fine.

Adrian Phipps from the Neighbourhood Management Unit, CYC, was available to talk to residents about local issues.

Sgt Andy Haigh, PC Anna Daniels and PCSO Nigel Colley from the Safer Neighbourhood Team gave away free timers and light bulbs as part of the Light up and Lock up campaign.

Approximately 50 residents attended the surgery.

#### 2. 7.00PM MAIN MEETING - INTRODUCTION AND MINUTES

Cllr Ben Hudson, chair, welcomed everyone to the meeting and invited residents to inspect the minutes of the previous meeting, which were then signed.

### 3. SAFER NEIGHBOURHOODS TEAM

Sgt Andy Haigh gave an update on developments within the team stating PCSO Louise Scott was moving to Holgate and two new PCSO would be joining the team. He then gave an update on crime and antisocial behaviour (ASB) issues. Crime figures for the ward had been very positive, with a 32% decrease in recorded crime from 279 in 2008 to 189 in 2009, with vehicle crime, burglary dwelling, burglary other (sheds etc) and violent crime all being reduced by over 40%.

In addition ASB incidents were down from an average of 53 incidents a month in 2008 to 44 per month in 2009. Sgt Haigh stated these figures were very positive and compared very favourably with other areas. Cllr. Hudson thanked Andy and his colleagues for their hard work.

Q What is being done to combat speeding in the area? Sgt Haigh stated that he and a colleague were trained on speed guns, however they had to be tasked by the Road Policing Group to conduct speed traps. Millfield Lane in Poppleton had been identified as a priority and the Road Policing Group had completed operations.

Q Why do you wear visibility jackets when doing speeding operations? Sgt Haigh stated that prevention rather then prosecution was the aim and that educating drivers was the main focus of the operations.

Q How many road accidents are there in the ward? Sgt Haigh stated he did not know but that it could not be significant as it had not been brought up as an issue within the Road Policing Group.

# 4. PROPOSED PARK & RIDE SCHEMES

Paul Thackray (PT) gave an update on the consultation of the schemes. The public exhibition received 402 visitors over the four day period with 75 questionnaires filled in. In addition, 106 emails and letters had been received and over a 100 online questionnaires had been completed. A stakeholder event was also attended by 25 people. Paul stated in terms of the typical responses the majority of those expressing an opinion were opposed to the scheme but this is not universal and feedback in favour of the scheme has also been received

Paul then covered the application process stating that the planning application was likely to be submitted in mid November, subject to approval by the Project Board. Responses from the consultation would be included in the application. The City of York Planning Officer would then take over the process and ask for responses to the application within 21 days of submission. Paul emphasised that if the application was made, the City of York website would be updated. It would then be passed to the Council's Planning Committees within 12 weeks of the application being submitted. The Planning Committee is open to the public however those wishing to attend to speak must register for a 3 minute slot.

Paul finished by providing information on why the current location was picked as the preferred site these were as follows:

- It would capture the main Park and Ride users from the Harrogate direction
- It allows for easy dispersal of traffic west from the site towards Harrogate
- It does not create a rat run along Northfield Lane
- It has the potential to reduce traffic on the A59/A1237 junction

Ruth Stephenson then gave a presentation on traffic information. The SATURN model predicts how many vehicles will arrive at the site and from where that traffic will arrive. The model shows that between the hours of 8 to 9am, of the 229 arrivals predicted arrivals at the proposed site, 126 approached from Harrogate and 92 approached from York with 11 from Poppleton. Of vehicles approaching the A59./A1237 roundabout, 22 came from the North, 25 from the city centre and 43 from the south.

Ruth then covered modelling of predicted queue lengths in and around the proposed Park and Ride site looking at the predicted positive impact of the Park and Ride scheme and developments of the outer ring road island. In addition, analysis undertaken of a 12-hour number plate recognition survey on Thursday 17th September, Friday 18th September and Saturday 19th September revealed that currently on average between 5-10% of the traffic uses Poppleton village as a cut through during a 12 hours period although this can rise to between 18-22% during peak periods i.e. Thursday and Friday pm peak.

Ruth also stated that analysis from traffic data approaching the outer ring road island from Harrogate revealed that , approximately 38% turned north onto the ring road, 35% carried onto the City Centre and 27% turned south onto the ring road. This data was provided from a 12-hour traffic count (7am-7pm) undertaken in June 2008. The total number of vehicles arriving from the Harrogate direction was 9163

- Q The modelling states that the Park and Ride site and island developments will alleviate the traffic queues but how can it when the park and ride will deal with only a small amount of the traffic and when the rest get to the island, it will still have no where to go?
- PT The Park and Ride would provide parking for 600 to begin with increasing to 1,250 with further development thus reducing the build up of traffic. The changes to the A59 island will allow it to carry more capacity.
- Q Why is the data not available?
- PT The data is available on the Council's website (http://www.york.gov.uk/transport/Parking/Park\_and\_Ride/new/boroughbrid geroad/)
- Q Why was the Minster Park site overlooked?

PT – The current site was chosen as it was more visible to users of the A59 and people would not deviate off the A59 i.e. to go down Northfield Lane

Q - The model is inadequate, why have you used it?

PT – The model used is a Department of Transport requirement.

Q - What percentage of the traffic comes out of the City Centre?

RS – The SATURN model predicts that approximately17% of vehicles will travel from within York

Q (from Cllr Healy) - What is the margin of error on models for completed Park and Ride Sites?

PT – I am not aware we have done any measurement.

Q - Will the Askham Bar scheme include a bridge over the Tadcaster road?

PT – Unfortunately this sits outside the schemes funding.

Cllr Gillies raised concerns about various traffic flow issues if the park and ride was approved.

Q - Has the Boroughbridge Road residents been consulted? PT – Yes, I will be attending Acomb Ward Committee to discus with them.

Q - When will the meeting take place in November?

Damon Copperthwaite (DC) – The intention is to submit the planning application to the Planning Committee in mid November. However all the data needs to be collated and processed, so we cannot give a precise date. Once the application is submitted, notice will go out in the local press and on the Council website. The norm is that the committee have 12 weeks to consider it, however this can be extended if the application is very large. If you do not have access to papers or online facilities I am sure we can notify residents by post.

Q – How will the you reduce the traffic coming off the A59 island?

DC – The improvements to the island will reduce queue length and journey time thus reducing congestion, whilst the Park and Ride scheme will reduce numbers.

Q – But how can congestion be reduced on the island if two lanes go into one round the ring road?

DC – Journey time would be reduced.

Cllr Hudson thanked Damon and his team for their presentation

#### 5. WARD FUNDING SCHEME SUGGESTIONS FOR 2010/11

Cllr Hudson informed the committee that three schemes had been added to the schemes list. Funding towards a visitor information board about the Tithe Barn Poppleton (£500). A grant to Poppleton Community Trust to contribute towards the cost of updating heating and lighting control

systems in order to reduce energy consumption and costs, and to reduce carbon emissions (£2500). A grant to Poppleton Luncheon Club (for the elderly) to help with travel and meal provision (£650).

Cllr Hudson then went through the schemes by ambition and asked if anyone would like to make a verbal statement in support of the schemes. A representative from York and District Mind, emphasised the services provided and the need for promotion of work undertaken. A representative from Poppleton Junior Football club illustrated the work done by the club, stating that they had over 300 members. Rod Clarke spoke on behalf of the Poppleton Community Trust and stated the money from energy savings would recoup initial expenditure. Carl Shepherd (CS) promoted the work done by Street Sports in the ward stating on average they had 20 children per session. Elle Bromley put forward the case for the Urbie Bus stating on average 18 children attended sessions.

Q (Cllr Gillies) Do you have access to smaller villages?

A (CS) – Yes we have, there is space on the Your Ward Newsletter to indicate areas.

Cllr Gillies asked the Neighbourhood Management Officer to provide Parish Councils with Street Sports contact in case they wanted to put forward proposals.

A representative from the Poppleton Youth Club gave an insight in to the work done by the club stating they get 60 people a week over two nights and that they were hoping to open for a third night. Cllr Gillies thanked the Poppleton Youth Club for the work they had done.

# 6. HAVE YOUR SAY

Cllr Hudson thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting.

Cllr's I Gillies, P Healey and B Hudson, Chairs [The meeting started at 6.30 pm and finished at 8.40 pm].